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General 

 

The Payroll Section prepares and submits Quarterly Reports of Contributions (IROC) to the New 

Jersey Division of Pensions via an internet-based application.  Separate reports are prepared for 

the employee memberships of the Public Employee Retirement System (PERS) based on 

employee status i.e. full-time, part-time, adjunct.  Reports are due for submission 10 days after 

the first of the month after the calendar quarter end.  If reports are not received within 15 days of 

the submission date, a penalty of 6% per annum against the total transmission is levied against 

the College. 

 

Authority 

 

State of New Jersey, Division of Pensions, Chapter 70, P.L. 1955. 

 

Responsibility 

 

Director of Accounting 

Manager of Payroll and Special Projects 

Payroll/Grant Accountant 

 

Procedure 

 

General Information: 

 

The IROC is a 20-column regulatory report listing each participating employee member of 

PERS, with 14 columns of associated financial data.  The report is located on the Division of 

Pensions website or EPIC (Employer Pensions and Benefits Information Connection) and is used 

to update quarterly, employee’s base salaries, pension contributions, any insurance contributions 

and other pension related data. 
 

The IROC serves as a basis for payments to the Division of Pensions for employee pension 

deductions, contributory life insurance, and tax sheltered supplemental annuity programs.  

Although payments are made to the Division on a monthly basis via TEPS (Transmittal 

Electronic Payment System), the quarterly IROC serves to adjust the third month's payment for 

any corrections to the first two month's remittances. 

 

The Payroll Section's data source for updating the IROC are Payroll System produced reports.  

The reports serving the PERS update are XPER, XJPR, XPPR, XACT, and XMPI. 
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Instructions for filing the quarterly IROC are contained in the New Jersey Division of Pensions 

and Benefits document titled "IROC Users Guide” dated December 2009 (attached). 

  

1. From the Payroll System generated report, compare each employee's pension earnings 

and related deductions to the data provided by the Division of Pensions.  Make any 

necessary changes to the IROC. 

 

2. Insert data associated with new or returning employees. 

 

3. Aggregate the adjusted columnar amounts of the IROC and prove the totals to the Payroll 

System report. 

 

4. After reviewing the IROC for completeness and accuracy, the Payroll Manager, as 

“Certifying Officer” will process and transmit the third payment of the quarter via TEPS 

using the Report of Contributions Reconciliation supplied as part of the quarterly 

processing.  The IROC Reconciliation process takes into account the pension payments 

made for the two prior months of the calendar quarter and represents the balance due. 

 

5. Submission of the IROC is completed 24 hours after the payment is made via TEPS.  

Confirmation of receipt of the report is received immediately upon submission.  Copies 

of the reports are printed prior to the final submission of the quarter.  An email 

confirmation is sent by the Division of Pensions, date and time stamped as a receipt. 














































